OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 07.06.16.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 7th June 2016 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
P Phillips (Chairman), M. Frampton, P Jones, P Olney, G Sansom, R Saunders, the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 5 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session: 

	
	Resident of Westfield Road was concerned about the danger from traffic turning into Westfield Road when exiting his property.  More traffic was using the junction particularly delivery lorries and there had been several near misses.  He trimmed back the bushes but TPOs limited work that could be done to the trees.  He suggested that a one-way system around the island.  Discussed under item 16a).

Residents of 1 Willow Vale Cottages advised that they had been parking in the Linch Furlong spaces for 7½ years and had nowhere else to park so requested permission to continue to use the space.  
AKS Tuning noted that they only occasionally parked in the Linch Furlong spaces but wanted to be able to use the space for emergency overflow parking.  They also requested that the sides of the track be trimmed and the potholes filled.  Discussed under item 10.

	
	

	2.
	Apologies: 

	
	S Fardon (business), S Nicholas (personal), J Walker (personal) P White (business)

	
	

	3.
	Declarations of Interest:  

	
	Cllr. Olney for item 20a) as a School Governor 
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 3rd May 2016:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – pothole on twin bridges reported again to Bedford BC and had now been filled.  The fence left in Ruffs Furze walkway had been reported and removed.  Resident’s request concerning the correct width of the High Street footway passed to Highways.  No response from Highways about residents’ request for yellow lines at Lincroft/Reynes Drive.  Temporary closure of Church Lane 06.06.16. for Anglian Water repairs advertised on website.
	

	
	Post Office Parking – Royal Mail had advised that managers had been made aware of the problem caused by parking in Reynes Drive and were dealing.  Clerk had subsequently reported vans still parking in Reynes Drive.
	

	
	Council Office – details had been advertised on notice boards & website
	

	
	Brockwell Meadow – a resident had requested permission for a bouncy castle on 25.06.16. for a child’s birthday party.  Council had no objection.
	

	
	Grass cutting – concerns had been raised that cutting was not being done carefully and Clerk had asked contractors to take more care.  Chair commented that grass was still not being swept from footways and Clerk to pursue with contractors.  Councillors would be discussing flower planting at Riverside meadow with the contractor shortly. 
	Clerk

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 3rd May 2016: 
	Action

	
	None
	


	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	Police website indicated 2 crimes in February, 1 violence or sexual offence in Burleigh Place & 1 burglary in The Drive and 3 in March, 2 anti-social behaviour in Parsonage Close & Lovell Road & 1 criminal damage or arson in Lovell Road.
Chair & Cllrs. Frampton & Jones to attend Engagement Evening 13.06.16.
	PP/MF/PJ

	
	
	

	 8.
	Average Speed Cameras:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had confirmed that the cameras are all functioning & Siemens would complete their work 13.06.16.  Bedford BC then needed to check the signs, lights & road markings in Church Lane & Lovell Road & pass to the police.  Bedford BC expected all cameras to be operating the first week in July.
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	  9.
	New Village Entrance Signs:
	Action

	
	Clerk had forwarded the drawings to sign makers.  One had suggested Council should ask a graphic designer with sophisticated software to lay out the signs before sending them to a sign maker.  Sign maker would charge £80 each plus fitting for dibond signs.
One sign maker had forwarded draft designs & Cllr. Jones had suggested adding another drawing to the Highfield Road sign.  Council agreed that Chair & Cllr. Olney to select an additional design & then Clerk to obtain quotations to manufacture.
	PP/PO
Clerk


	10.
	Linch Furlong Parking Spaces:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had proposed that Council be permitted to grant the residents of 1 Willow Vale Cottages a licence to park in some or all of the disabled spaces.  Borough solicitor had agreed in principle that a side letter could be drafted to avoid redrawing the lease.  Council could charge a fee for the licence and this would have to be used for the maintenance of the track and possibly Linch Furlong itself and would be in addition to the maintenance contribution made by Council under the Linch Furlong & allotment leases.  
Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Jones that Council grant a licence to occupy one space at a cost of £100 p.a.
Resolved
Council agreed that the other space should remain for disabled parking and Clerk to obtain quotations for a large disabled parking sign.
Chair commented that Council had some sympathy with AKS Tuning but when their planning application was discussed they had advised that parking on their site was sufficient for their business.  Cllr. Sansom volunteered to inspect the track to see if it needed strimming & Council advised AKS Tuning to discuss potholes with Bedford BC who were responsible for maintenance.

Cllr. Olney noted that Addison Ousebank would be vacating their premises in September.  Council agreed to write to the Borough Planning & Property Departments advising that Council wanted the access to remain a track and suggesting that conditions should be put on the B2 designation to prevent large numbers of commercial vehicles using it or the designation should be changed to B1.  
	Clerk
  Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	Playground Repairs:
	Action

	
	Roundabout seat had been repaired as agreed at the May meeting at a cost of £132.00.  A resident subsequently reported that the cradle swing seat had been broken and it was also repaired at a cost of £84.00.  The cradle swing was then broken again and as it was dangerous, the contractor had to remove the seat.
Proposed by Cllr. Jones, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that Clerk be authorised to arrange repairs or order a replacement seat at a cost of £126.00 plus fitting if necessary

Resolved

Cllr. Frampton noted that the picnic table at Riverside was damaged and Clerk to obtain quotations for two new picnic tables, one standard and one wheelchair accessible. 
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	12.
	Allotments:
	Action

	
	covering/cutting vacant plots
	

	
	Mr. Knight had quoted £30.00 per visit to rotovate the two empty plots.  

Proposed by Cllr. Jones, seconded by Cllr. Sansom that plots be rotovated once then covered with matting

Resolved 

Vacant plots had been advertised on the website.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	13.
	Burleigh Place Trees:
	Action

	
	Cllrs. Jones, Walker & White & the Clerk met with residents and the Bedford BC Tree Officer 19.05.16.   Residents had requested that the two trees closest to the houses were removed and had offered to replace them with smaller specimens.  Tree Officer advised that Bedford BC did not fell healthy trees unless there was a subsidence problem as to do so would set a precedent but was prepared to discuss with Council.  He agreed to prune the trees within four weeks.  Council considered again and agreed to accept the advice of the Tree Officer.
	Clerk
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	14.
	Proposal to Relocate Lincroft Playing Field:
	Action

	
	An exhibition had been held 13.05.16. setting out the proposals to relocate the playing field, reroute Station Road and develop the adjacent land.  Council had objected to the proposal to relocate the playing field on the grounds that the information provided to residents was insufficient.  Lincroft School had responded that the consultation was carried out in accordance with DoE guidelines.  Cllr. Olney commented that there were no handouts at the exhibition and no return address so comment sheets could not be taken away for consideration.  There was also no clear information on the number of houses that would be built and school parking on roads off Reynes Drive had not been taken into account.  Traffic lights on the twin bridges had been suggested as a solution to the access issues.  Cllr. Saunders noted that the Ibbett Trust was aware of Council’s concerns about the proposal.  Council agreed to hold a meeting in July specifically to discuss the proposals. 
	Clerk


	15.
	Rowan Tree for Parsonage Close:
	Action

	
	One of the three trees planted had died.  Supplier had quoted £30.00 to supply a new tree and £30.00 to deliver and plant.  He noted that the tree would need regular watering until established

Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that quotation be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	16.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	a) safety & speeding at Church Lane/Westfield Road junction
	

	
	Residents were concerned that vehicles were entering Westfield Road from Church Lane too fast and had suggested a one-way system around the island.  Council agreed to forward the suggestion to Highways for consideration.  Cllr. Frampton also suggested a mirror opposite residents’ properties which Council would also forward to Highways.  Cllr. Olney advised residents to record the number of vehicles using the junction.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) parking on verges
	Action

	
	Concerns had been raised again about parking on verges particularly in Church Lane.  Clerk had written to one resident requesting him to park on the road away from the speed camera.  Vehicles were still parked on the verge and Chair to speak to the resident personally. 
	PP

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. Sansom was concerned about HGVs in Pavenham Road and Council to discuss at July meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Chair commented that the village planting was excellent and Council thanked the volunteers.
	


	17.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that she & Cllr. White had walked round the village with Highways on 23.05.16.  Setts would be raised where necessary in the High Street and the Borough had asked residents whose hedges were overhanging the footway to cut them back so Highways can cut the grass back from the pavement.  Patching would be carried out in the High Street, Burleigh Place, Dewlands and on the twin bridges and trip hazards removed on Lincroft footways.  Flooding at the Post Office would be investigated when it was raining.  Cllr. Jones noted that the uneven footway near 6 High Street had been reported to Bedford BC but not actioned and residents had tripped and fallen.  Cllr. Olney to pursue.  Bedford BC was consulting on changing black bin collections to fortnightly – see www.bedford.gov.uk/wasteconsultation and the bypass link was improving traffic flows.  Bedford BC had commissioned a report from PwC to help secure a sustainable future for Bedford Hospital.  Their report indicated that by integrating health & social care the hospital could continue and services such as A& E, paediatrics and maternity could remain.
	PO




	18.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 3rd May 2016
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 16/00574/S73A – erection of detached garage (work already carried out) at 55a Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection because of the size & impact on neighbours.  The overall area & height of the proposed building will be overbearing on neighbours in Ruffs Furze & there appears to be no space for planting to soften the impact.
Clerk noted that applicant had subsequently advised that neighbours did not want planting on the boundary.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Refusal 25.04.16. because the height, width & scale in proximity to 100 Ruffs Furze would be overbearing & detract from the outlook of that property.  Erection of trellis to existing fence exacerbates the harm as a 2.5m fence results in the unreasonable enclosure of neighbour’s rear garden.
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	Application No.
	b) 16/00671/S73A - erection of detached dwelling with new vehicular access (revised scheme) at 69 Church Lane





	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the revised application is still close to the boundary & due to its size, will be overbearing on neighbours.  Neighbours will also still be overlooked by the dwelling.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Refusal 05.05.16. because its scale, massing & unattractive design fails to respect the character & scale of the locality.  Planning Department also noted that the first floor openings on the end elevations of the garage do not have planning approval.


	
	Application No.
	c) 16/00764/FUL – single storey rear extension at 7 Dewlands

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 19.05.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 16/00852/FUL – single storey front extension at 17 Highfield Road





	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 24.05.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	e) 16/00474/FUL – single storey side extension at 57 Ruffs Furze

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 23.05.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	f) 16/00329/MAF – 4 classroom science block with link corridor, ancillary preparation areas & pupil WCs at Lincroft School, Station Road


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 23.05.16.


	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 3rd May 2016
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 6/00912/LBC – remove, repair & reinstate windows at 28 High Street




	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 16/01203/FUL – erection of 2.1m close boarded fence to enclose side/rear garden at 15 Reynes Drive

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection on the grounds that 2.1m is too high in an area of open frontages.  Council would not object to a 1.5m high fence including the gravel boards

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 16/01264/FUL – single storey front & rear extensions at Westwood House, Church Lane


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 16/001274/FUL – 2 storey side & single storey front extension in place of garage & utility at 8 Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	e) 16/01304/TPO – crown lift 2 red oak, & reduce ash & Norway maple at Lincroft School, Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	f) 16/01320/FUL – single storey front/side extension & loft conversion with rear dormer extension at 63 Dewlands


	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the proposed extension is too high, would overlook neighbours behind the property
and is out of character with surrounding properties – no others in the street have windows at this level.


	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	g) 16/01327/FUL – single storey rear extension, new roof over existing kitchen/utility at 3 Brockwell

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	h) 16/01380/FUL – demolition of existing garage & rebuild at 55 Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection
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	19.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the next meeting was 09.06.16.  NDP Group & Council would need to meet developers shortly as Bedford BC Local Plan was due for consultation in 2017.  The NDP Group would also be asking Bedford BC for feedback on the emerging Oakley NDP.  Council agreed that a separate meeting with developers, to last no longer than 3 hours, would be needed and Clerk to ask councillors for dates in either the afternoon or evening in September.
	Clerk


	20.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	a) Oakley Lower – consultation on joining Sharnbrook Academy Federation Multi Academy Trust
	

	
	Oakley Lower Governors had decided not to become a stand-alone academy and the school was proposing to join the SAF Multi Academy Trust.  Oakley School would retain its distinctive identity but would form closer ties with Lincroft eventually forming one all age school.
Council had no comments
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Friends of Bedfordshire Society – Bedfordshire Day 28.11.16.
	Action

	
	The nearest weekend to Bedfordshire Day would be 26/27.11.16. and Friends of Bedfordshire Society were asking residents to commemorate the event or advertise in their newsletters.  Council agreed to include in September newsletter.
	PP

	
	
	

	21.
	Finance Matters:
	

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 31st May 2016
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 31.05.16.
	£32,775.80

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 31.05.16.
	£107,146.22

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£140,000.00

	
	
	

	Received since last meeting: 
	
	

	Fordham
	Allotment rent
	£9.00

	Lincroft Sports
	Directory
	£12.50

	Hazel Kaye
	Newsletter
	£432.00

	Oakley Building Services
	Directory
	£50.00

	Hazel Kaye
	Directory
	£50.00

	NatWest
	Interest
	£4.70

	
	Total
	£558.20

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms May
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries May
	£1,416.96
	d/d

	
	Pilgrim Oakley Cricket Club
	S. 137 donation 
	£550.00
	1261


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	
	Warners
	Grass cutting May payment
	£643.50
	1262

	
	Wildman
	Emptying bottle bank 27.04.16. & 18.05.16.
	£132.00
	1263

	
	Parrott
	Play area repairs
	£216.00
	1264

	
	White Hart Press
	Printing Lincroft playing field exhibition leaflets 
	£135.00
	1265

	
	Sue Ryder St. John's
	Donation of internal audit fee
	£50.00
	1266

	
	Village Hall
	Committee Room Hire 07.06.16. 3hrs @ £6/ph
	£18.00
	1267

	
	
	Total
	£3,315.29
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
	
	
	


	
	b) Internal Audit Report
	Action

	
	Internal auditor had no matters to bring to Council’s attention.  He had requested that his fee of £50 be donated to St.John’s Hospice, Moggerhanger.  Council thanked Clerk and the internal auditor.
	

	
	
	

	
	c) transfer of monies for speed camera payment
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had requested payment for the speed cameras in July.  Therefore proposed by Cllr. Olney, seconded by Cllr. Sansom that £60,000 be transferred to Council’s current account to enable the payment to be made
Resolved
	Clerk
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	d) Clerk’s salary review
	Action

	
	National salary scales had been agreed for 2016 & 2017.  Clerk’s salary had been increased to point 33 w.e.f. 01.12.16. and proposed by Cllr. Jones, seconded by Cllr. Saunders that salary be raised to new point 33 level i.e. £10,985 p.a. for 14 hours p.w. w.e.f. 01.04.16.

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	e) OSSC – request for delivery of flyers with newsletter
	Action

	
	OSSC had requested Council deliver flyers with the newsletter for an event to support East Anglian Air Ambulance.  Council charged £100 for this service & OSSC had subsequently advised that the cost was too great for a charity event.
	

	
	
	

	
	f) Oakley Show Committee – request for trophy
	Action

	
	Show Committee had requested a trophy for Best in Show.  They were currently operating as a sub-committee of the Village Hall.  Clerk noted that a shield with 12 plaques would cost £28 (20cms tall) or £33 (25cms tall) plus £5 to engrave the centre plaque with free delivery.

Council agreed wording as “Best in Show presented by Oakley Parish Council”

Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Jones that a shield be purchased at a cost of £33 + £5 to engrave the centre

Resolved  
	Clerk

	
	
	

	22.
	Date of next Council Meeting: 5th July 2016 
	


